City Council Minutes
March 17, 2014

The following are subject to modification and are not official minutes until approved by the Governing Body.

CITY OF COLWICH, KANSAS

CITY ADMINISTRATIVE CENTER

310 S. 2ND STREET

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING

MARCH 17, 2014
7:00 P.M.

1. CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth on Monday, March 17, 2014 at 7:00 p.m. called the regular monthly meeting of the Colwich City Council to order. 
ATTENDANCE
Present were Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth, Councilmembers Sharon Scroggins, Mike Kraus, Daniel Thurnau and Chase Blasi with Cheryl Reichenberger absent.
Staff members present were Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney; Mark Hinkle, Chief of Police; Brad Banz, Fire Chief; William Gondoly, Interim Public Works Superintendent, Ben Mabry, City Engineer and Diana Brooks, City Clerk.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Spexarth led the audience, staff and Council in the Pledge of Allegiance with Fr. Hoisington giving the invocation.  

2.
NOTICES AND COMMUNICATIONS
There were no notices or communications.
3.
CITIZEN COMMENTS
There were no citizen comments
4.
PURCHASE REQUESTS AND ITEMS NEEDING COUNCIL ACTION
A. Review of the request to purchase computers
Mayor Spexarth informed the Council of staff’s request to purchase computers.  Ms. Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk stated that after April, 2014 Microsoft no longer provides support for Windows XP, detailed the age of the computers and the stated a bid was received for replacement of the computers.  Chief Mark Hinkle, Chief of Police reviewed the new computers specifications, Dell matching the government price, and the equipment meeting the security needs for the KBI and FBI.
There was discussion regarding whether the City Clerk’s office needed rugged cases, the warranty period, and each computers features included in the software package.  The Council requested that the Clerk’s computers be ordered without the rugged cases.  
Councilman Blasi moved that the Council approve the request for purchase all the computers for a price of $14,350 and try to get the two clerks computers without the rugged cases.  Councilman Thurnau second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 3-1 with Councilman Kraus voting nay. 

B.
Review of the request to approve the bid from The Clarion to develop a brochure for the City of Colwich


Ms. Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk informed the Council of the work performed every Wednesday to find ways to market the school, the City and to support and enhance the business community.  She reminded Council of the brochure shown at the February meeting, detailed the quality of brochure expected to be developed by Joey Young, and the brochures intended use being to send them to real estate companies, place them in open houses around town, and show homes in new developments.

Ms. Brooks informed the Council of the meeting with Mr. Bourne to discuss the co-marketing of the district and cities being Colwich, Andale, and Garden Plain at various shows like the home show and the state fair. She informed the Council of the business mixer to be held at ICM, with Black Hills Energy providing the meat and Westar providing the cookies. She stated that guests were K-96 Corridor Association, Black Hills, Westar, and WSU representatives as the first step in the strategic planning.

Ms. Brooks requested the Council approve the bid from The Clarion in the amount of $600 for 250 brochures.


Councilman Blasi moved that the Council approve the bid from The Clarion.  Councilman Thurnau second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 
C.
Reviews of the request to use Heritage Festival funds to fund fundraising events


Ms. Mary Ann Morrison, Chairperson, stated that no action was needed at this time due to the potential donations being solicited to fund various events.

D.
Review of the request to approve the insurance renewal with Employer Mutual Company 

Mr. Tony Madrigal, Madrigal and Associates, reviewed the insurance renewal for the City’s liability and property insurance showing an increase in the premium due to the increase in property values.  Mr. Madrigal encouraged staff to review the costs of the larger pieces of equipment, reviewed the addition of coverage for the Police Department as it pertains to medical expenses, the Council and Boards coverage under the linebacker policy, and the addition of the coverage for a data breach.

Councilman Kraus moved that the Council approve the insurance renewal.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 
5.
CONSENT AGENDA
A.
Approval of minutes of the February 17, 2014 regular Council meeting 

B.
Appropriations Ordinance Nos. 14-02-02 and 14-03-01

C.
Approval of the February financial reports

Councilman Thurnau moved that the Council approve the consent agenda items A-C.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote, the motion was approved 4-0.
6.
COMMITTEE REPORTS – Read and file
A.
Heritage Festival

Ms. Mary Ann Morrison, Chairperson, reviewed a sheet compiling challenges at Colwich Memorial Park for the holding of the festival being but not limited to parking for the car show, electricity, shade, and parking for visitors.  There was discussion regarding the costs involved in having a carnival. Council suggested the Heritage Festival Committee work with the Park Committee to get the necessary improvements planned and that for 2014 hold the festival at Veterans Park. Mayor Spexarth requested the City Engineer review the area on the east side of the detention pond and provide a cost for installing a parking lot.
B.
Park Committee


Councilwoman Scroggins presented the monthly report, stated there were plans to install more trees, and the need for the trashcans to be mounted. She explained that Councilman Kraus presented information on the construction of a steel shelter as a cost effective solution for Colwich Memorial Park.

Councilwoman Scroggins informed the Council that the grant for the benches was still pending; the vendor had the military emblems for the benches in Veteran’s Park and individuals were offering to purchase the benches. 

Councilwoman Scroggins presented a potential sign for Council to consider.

C.
Library – Mayor Spexarth stated that the report was include in the packet

7.
DEPARTMENT HEAD REPORTS

A.
City Engineer – Mr. Ben Mabry, City Engineer, provided maps for staff review with Mayor Spexarth asking all department heads to provide feedback.  There was discussion regarding the size of the parking lot on the southeast corner of Colwich Memorial Park, the elevation certificates sent to Tom Morey to remove the school from of the floodway.
B.
Fire – Chief Banz presented the monthly report. He requested to purchase a radio for the tender truck and presented two bids.  There was discussion regarding the need for a radio in the tender as it is a reserve vehicle and there being another vendor in Hays for possible bid.

Councilman Thurnau moved that the Council approve the purchase of Motorola XTL 1500 in an amount not to exceed $1,750.  Motion died for lack of second.
Council requested the Fire Chief to explore the other company and bring the bid back to next meeting.

D.
Public Works –William Gondoly, Interim Public Works Superintendent presented the monthly report and stated that the department purchased a utility vehicle for $6,000.  Mayor Spexarth stated the Foley Equipment serviced the backup generator and found problems at an estimated cost of approximately $1,350 for the repairs.  He stated due to storm season approaching he authorized the work done.

Mr. Gondoly verified that he arranged with Waste Connection for cleanup day on May 3rd.  Councilwoman Scroggins suggested arranging for a document shredding company to be present.

Councilman Kraus expressed concerns regarding the quality of the water in regards to nitrate levels and potential dirt in the lines, the water loss, methods used to check for water leaks, and making finding of the loss number one priority.
E.
Police Department – Police Chief Mark Hinkle presented the monthly report.   
F.
City Attorney – Mr. Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney, had nothing to report.  
G.
City Clerk - Ms. Brooks presented the monthly report and reported that AT&T accepted the rental fee of $1,500 per month and all paperwork was signed. She stated that the Zoning Regulations were completed waiting for the Mayor and Mr. Tice to obtain bids for a firm to review the changes.  She informed the Council of the Cox phone system being installed on the 20th .
8.
GOVERNING BODY COMMENTS
Mayor Spexarth reported on the progress of the City sign and questioned Council’s direction regarding the purchase of a sign.  The consensus of the Council was to put the project in the 2015 budget.
Mayor Spexarth stated that the K-96 Corridor meeting was in Maize on the 21st and that elections were April 1st.

12.
EXECUTIVE SESSION – if needed
Mayor Spexarth requested an executive session for the discussion of non-elected personnel for the Council, City Attorney, and the Fire Chief for a period of 15 minutes.
Councilwoman Scroggins moved that the Council recess to executive session for the discussion of non-elected personnel to include the Mayor, Council, City Attorney, and the Fire Chief for a period of 15 minutes beginning at 9:15 p.m.  Councilman Thurnau second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 

Councilman Thurnau moved that the Council move out of executive session at 9:30 p.m.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 

Councilman Blasi moved that the Council move in to regular session at 9:30 p.m.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 

Councilwoman Scroggins moved that the Council withhold a decision to hire Ariana Herrman pending receipt of the medial report and if the medical report is ok authorize the Mayor and the Fire Chief to move forward to hire her at $12.00 per hour.  Councilman Blasi second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 3-1 with Councilman Kraus voting nay. 
13.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, Councilwoman Scroggins moved for adjournment at 9:32 p.m. Councilman Thurnau second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion carried 4-0.

Respectfully submitted

Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk
3

